V&A BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees 

Thursday 20 May 2004, 2.30 p.m., Science Museum Board Room, Blythe House

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Mr Jonathan Altaras

Professor Margaret Buck

Mr Rob Dickins

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark

Professor Lisa Jardine 

Mr Peter Rogers 

The Rt Hon Sir Timothy Sainsbury

IN ATTENDANCE   

Mr Mark Jones, Director

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs

Ms Susan McCormack, Senior Curator, Contemporary Team

Mr Shaun Cole, Curator, Contemporary Team

(Items

Ms Lauren Parker, Curator, Contemporary Team
1&2)

Ms Carol Tulloch, Senior Research Fellow, Research Department

Ms Claire Thompson, Project Co-ordinator, Projects & Estate
(Item

Mr Oliver Salway, Softroom

3)

SECRETARIAT 

Ms Helen Jones

Mr John Rider 

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1.1.
Apologies had been received from Christopher Frayling, Rick Mather, Paul Ruddock and Marjorie Scardino.  David Anderson and Deborah Swallow were unable to attend.

2. 
CONTEMPORARY EXHIBITIONS: BLACK BRITISH STYLE AND SHHH!

2.1. 
Trustees were given a brief review of the Contemporary programme and a presentation on the forthcoming exhibitions Black British Style  and Shhh!  It was pointed out that, while not large, Black British Style would be a significant exhibition in 2004/5 for the Museum in terms of audience diversity.  It was noted that the next major contemporary exhibition would be Spectres: When Fashion Turns Back opening ion February 2005.  It was noted further that a new scheme to strengthen links between the V&A and the creative industries, Creative Partners, would be launched later in 2004.
3.
FUTUREPLAN: PROGRESS REPORT ON THE ISLAMIC GALLERY

3.1. A presentation on progress with the project was given.  The design used the Ardabil Carpet as a centrepiece, evoking an Islamic Courtyard.  A touring exhibition of objects from the Gallery , displaced during the project, opened in Washington in July and would tour to other venues in the USA, Japan and Sheffield before returning to the V&A for installation in the Gallery in mid-2006.

4.
ASIAN DEPARTMENT

4.1. This item was postponed.

5.
V&A ANNUAL REVIEW

5.1.
Copies of the draft text were tabled, along with some examples of photographs, and Trustees were invited to let Damien Whitmore have any comments by 28 May.  The review was due to be published in the first week of July.

6.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

6.1.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 22 April 2004 were agreed.
7.
MATTERS ARISING 

7.1. 
Paragraph 6.1: Proposed Major Acquisition. A further approach would be made to the NACF asking them to increase their original grant offer towards the purchase of the Tea and Coffee Set with Tray designed by Archibald Knox.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

8.1. The Chairman had nothing to report.

9.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
9.1.
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points: 

i. Visitor figures at South Kensington for April 2004 were down compared to April 2003; the difference was attributable to the extraordinary success of the Art Deco exhibition which ran from March to July 2003.  Conversely, the Theatre Museum’s figures were up, following low numbers in 2003, and the West End exhibition was doing well.

ii. 40% of visitors to the V&A were from overseas, a much higher proportion than at either the Science Museum or Natural History Museum, thus making the V&A more susceptible to the affects of trends in tourism.  Trustees requested that audience information from other National Museums and Galleries was reported and that graphs of exhibition attendances included a mean trend line.

iii. There had been a useful report in the Museums Journal on the levels of pay in museums, showing that it had generally fallen behind comparable professions. 

iv. The Director had visited China recently and there could be an opportunity for the V&A to work with the Shanghai museum round a private collection of transitional porcelain.  Further opportunities for Britain and the V&A could be provided in the years leading up to Expo 2010 in Shanghai.

v. The Director and Robert Crawford, Director of the Imperial War Museum, had met with Estelle Morris, Minister for the Arts, to discuss scholarship in museums.

vi. The Director had attended a meeting of European Museum Directors to discuss the creation of a European alternative to the US-based ‘ArtStor’ digitisation of images project.

10.
REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
10.1.
Development.  The Board noted the report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

i. The Gilbert Bayes Trust had agreed to increase its grant towards the Sculpture Gallery 111.

ii. Paula Ridley and the Director would be meeting Tessa Jowell, Secretary of State for Culture, Media & Sport, on 15 June to discuss the funding of the Spiral.  There would be a full discussion of the project at the July Board meeting.

10.2.
Museum of Childhood.  The Board noted the following points:

i. Kate Gavron and Lisa Jardine had joined the Committee.

ii. It was requested that V&A advertisements in the tunnel from South Kensington Underground Station included some provision for the Theatre Museum and  Museum of Childhood.

iii. The residents evening for Phase 2 of the redevelopment plan had been a mixed success, with the Victorian Society and the Ancient Monuments Society being opposed to the new design.

iv. Visitor numbers had been very good and the Khel, Toys from India exhibition had been very successful.

v. It would cost some £60,000 per annum for the Museum to open on Fridays.

vi. It was hoped that a sponsor, possibly a toy manufacturer, could be found to sponsor the Museum’s website.

vii. The Clore Duffield Foundation had pledged a generous sum towards the new Learning Centre.

viii. A new donations box, an automaton, would be in place at the end of May.

ix. Discussions were taking place on Christmas events, recognising that the Museum was in a multi-cultural area.

10.3.
Theatre Museum. The Board noted the following points:

i. The Review Committee would consider the future direction of the Museum, in the light of the rejection of the grant application by the HLF, and report to the Board in September 2004.

ii. The structure of the Theatre Museum Committee would be looked at, with a view to appointing new members.

iii. An exhibition looking at culture in the late 1950s-early 1960s was being considered for the and of 2005, as was a book to accompany the show, with the working title Unleashing Britain.

11.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

11.1. Next Board Meeting.  Thursday 24 June 2004 at 2.00 p.m. at the V&A.

Helen Jones/John Rider
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